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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, July 18, 2017.  Present were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello (arrived 7:40pm), Peter Mahoney, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Jeffrey Fleischman (sat for meeting), Elaine Primeau, and Linda Preysner.  Linda Keith (Chair) was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Mr. Armstrong called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Gentile motioned to approve the minutes of the June 27, 2017, meeting, as amended by 
Mr. Armstrong.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Ladouceur, received approval from Messrs. Gentile, Ladouceur, Mahoney, Fleischman, Armstrong and Mrs. Harrop.  

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4838 -   Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. H.3.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205, in an I Zone    
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4839 -
Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205 in an I Zone  
Mr. Armstrong reported that although he was absent from the June 27 meeting he has read the minutes, listened to the recorded audio file, and is familiar with Apps. #4838-39 such that he can participate in any decision made.    

Present were Bryan Hickey, applicant, and Brett Eisenlohr, owner.
Bryan Hickey submitted a document to the Commission showing a comparison to other local breweries, as requested by Mr. Ladouceur at the June 27 meeting.   He noted that his proposal for Hopmeadow Brewing is to occupy 1,400 SF to start with and an expansion of approximately 2,000 SF a year later.  There are 11 breweries on the list; 10 are located in Connecticut and many have opened within the past year.  He pointed out that each brewery notes the distance it is located from a residential zone (the largest distance being 1,200 feet and the smallest distance being 200 feet).  Mr. Hickey stated that he has talked to about half of the breweries listed noting that odor is not an issue and never has been.  He noted that the brewery in Middlebury Vermont (Otter Creek) that Ms. Keith spoke of at the last meeting brews about 60,000 barrels per year.   The proposed brewery is 5,000 to 7,000 barrels per year.  He addressed odors explaining that larger breweries have waste water facilities on site treating their own water with septic pools that digest sludge that increases odors.   Mr. Hickey confirmed that he won’t be doing that at 205 Old Farms Road.   He confirmed that official site plans would be prepared if an approval is granted.  
Brett Eisenlohr reported that he has received a letter from the sprinkler system company
Indicating that everything looks okay except for a few minor repairs; the system can be up and running when it becomes necessary. He noted that a copy of the letter has been provided to the Director Planning. 
Mr. Hickey addressed the occupancy load noting that the available parking seems sufficient for his current proposal.  He indicated that he plans to have a small sign on the building but no signs in the lawn.   
Mr. Eisenlohr noted that confirmation has been received from the Farmington Valley Health District that all tanks have been properly abandoned; the subject building is currently served by public water and sewer. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Hickey confirmed that his comments at the last meeting relative to food service are not relevant/applicable to the subject proposal, adding that should future plans include a restaurant use that approval would be required by the Farmington Valley Health District at that time.  He noted that his current proposal is for food trucks only.   
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck addressed room occupancy explaining that he has talked with both the Fire Marshal and Building Official such that the actual room occupancy will depend on the specific layout plan submitted in connection to the building permit because the area is open in nature.  He further explained that the maximum occupancy for what has been shown/provided so far is 50 people
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Peck explained that 50 person maximum is only for the area proposed to be used by the brewery (1,400 SF).

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck explained that he has spoken to the Police Chief regarding letters of concern (drinking and driving) received from residents.  The Chief has indicated that the Police Department will be aware of the situation.  He added that the conditions (curvature) of certain areas of Old Farms Road is being worked on by the Town.  Mr. Peck indicated that the letters of concern also requested that the special exception criteria be met prior to any action.
Mr. Hickey reiterated his comments from the last meeting such that his proposal is for a craft brewery and not a bar; his staff would be very well trained and certified.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comments, Mr. Hickey confirmed that the brewery will serve tastings but the bulk of the beer product is expected to be consumed off site via take-home growlers and mini keg distribution to nearby bars and restaurants.   He added that approximately 20-30% of the output is expected to be consumed onsite. 
Mr. Armstrong opened the hearing for public comment; there were none.
Mr. Hickey concluded by noting that his proposal is a good opportunity for a brewery in Avon, adding that it will be a good one.  

In response to Mr. Fleischman’s questions, Mr. Hickey confirmed that his staff is himself, his wife Christy, and his three (3) children (Isabella, Gabriel, and Olivia).  He further confirmed that he has no intention to hire additional employees upon opening. 
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4838 was closed. 
App. #4842 -  Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.
App. #4843 -
Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221 in a CR Zone  
Present were David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers LLC, representing the owner (not present) and the applicant, Kei Lam (who was present).  Also present was Kevin West, Prescott Construction Management.  Attorney Robert M. Meyers was also present.
Mr. Whitney displayed a map of “Existing Conditions” as well as a “Site Layout and Improvements Plan”, showing the parking and impervious surface areas to be discussed.   The site contains 1.2 acres in the CR (commercial retail) zone.  He also displayed maps showing “Site Grading and Utilities”.  He referenced a drawing showing a rendering of a conceptual exterior building design, prepared by GTS Design.  Mr. Whitney noted that he has also prepared a storm water infiltration systems detail and a landscape planting plan has been prepared by Gwen Ashbaugh, LA.  He reported that although approval of the subject applications is not being sought tonight, as there is additional information required, he noted that feedback from the Commission is requested and appreciated.   
Mr. Whitney referenced a narrative submitted with the application providing background information for the proposal.  He stated that the applicants, Lei and Chi Lam, have over 20 years of experience in the restaurant business and have operated a similar Japanese restaurant in northeastern CT.  
Mr. Whitney reviewed the existing conditions map noting that there are two (2) existing vacant buildings on the site.  The small front building was originally a modest home (966 SF on two floors) and the last business to occupy it was a nail salon.  The rear building contains 8,700 SF and has been vacant for several years.  The rear building has had various tenants throughout the years, the last tenants being a print shop and a carpet store.  There is a parking lot in the front of the site in relatively poor condition and a driveway that leads to another parking area and some garage bays in the rear of the site.   He provided some recent photos of the site, adding that the buildings are in need of repair.  He pointed out the adjacent properties, noting that they are all also located in the CR zone.  To the west is the former Dakota Restaurant, and further to the west is the Big Y and Walmart plaza.  To the east and fronting on Route 44 is an existing gas station (formerly Nino’s) and to the rear is a parcel of land with a house owned by the Olson family. Further to the east is a vacant bank building (205 West Main) and Plaza 44.   To the south is Pond Place, a residential use located in the Industrial zone.  
Mr. Whitney addressed the front building noting that the proposal is for it to remain and be used as an office building; the applicants plan to renovate the building but there is no proposal currently for any significant alternations such as additions.   He noted that five (5) parking spaces are required for this building to be used for an office.  

Mr. Whitney addressed the rear building, noting that the proposal is for a Japanese restaurant, similar to the aforementioned restaurant operated by the applicants.   The proposed restaurant’s main dining area would be approximately 3,800 SF, with a small service bar in the front and a kitchen in the back.  An entrance is proposed for construction with proper turning radii and parking in the front.   He explained that a portion of the existing building is proposed to be removed to allow a 24-foot wide, two-way driveway leading to a rear parking area.  The buildings are served by public sewer but the line to the rear building is old and inadequate in size such that a new 8-inch sewer line would be installed, as well as a new septic tank with a grease trap.  
Mr. Whitney addressed drainage noting that he has worked on two other projects previously approved for this site (oil change/car detailing business and BMW dealership) explaining that the exact same protocol would be used for the subject proposal.  The storm water runoff coming from the middle of the site (high point) would discharge to Route 44.  He noted that a State permit would be required (same as was obtained with the aforementioned two prior approvals) to allow new proposed catch basins to connect to the existing storm drainage system.  He explained that the storm drainage system in Route 44 is old and undersized and therefore the State would not allow any additional water discharge beyond what currently flows there so he has designed/proposed catch basins and a storm drainage system and a subsurface infiltration system (septic system) for the middle of the site to the back.  Mr. Whitney explained that he has designed similar systems for both previous approvals for this site (one system for the 2008 oil change/car detailing business and two large systems for the 2015 BMW dealership).  He indicated that onsite soil testing was done for both of the aforementioned previous approvals adding that the soil is very well drained such that he has complete confidence that the proposed systems will function properly.   He pointed out that there is a water line (CT Water/Avon Water Co) running through the site within an easement area and the existing building taps off this line as will the proposed restaurant.   The front building is served by a well that would be abandoned and the building connected to public water.  The front building is also connected to gas and the gas line would be extended to the rear building. 
Mr. Whitney noted that Mr. Peck and Town Staff have requested additional architectural details/floor plans adding that while work in this area will continue to progress the applicant’s desire is to have a Japanese feel to the building while at the same considering the existing architecture (colonial) on Route 44.   He displayed a preliminary floor plan showing locations for the kitchen (rear), dining area, service bar (front), and the addition of a small atrium and a small porch.   The bar is intended as a service area with only a few seats; the bar will close when the restaurant closes.   The restaurant hours are intended to be 11am to 10pm.  
Mr. Whitney addressed Mr. Peck’s Staff Comments (dated 7/18/17) noting that all of the items can be addressed and some already have (sidewalk in front of the site, lighting plan, dumpster location, signage).  He explained that the goal for lighting (as was done for both aforementioned approvals on this site) is shielded fixtures to ensure zero light spillage onto adjacent sites.  
Mr. Whitney addressed the “Items of NOTE” explaining that the existing impervious coverage on the site is about 57%; Avon’s Regulations require a maximum of 50% unless a waiver is granted.   He noted that the current plans show an impervious coverage of 64% with landscaping coverage (non impervious) at 43%; the application seeks relief of the 50% landscape requirement.   He commented that the Regulations allow for a waiver with “excellence in landscaping”.   Mr. Whitney noted that Ms. Ashbaugh (LA who prepared the landscape plan) has informed him that “excellence in landscaping” means exceeding the minimum landscape requirements (trees long front, side and rear property lines).  The minimum landscape requirements, as shown on the plan, total 43 trees and 15 shrubs.   On the left-hand side of the plan is the proposed landscaping of 60 trees, 182 shrubs, and 913 quarts/gallons of flowers.  

Mr. Whitney pointed out that the proposed landscaping greatly exceeds the minimum requirement, which is viewed as a step towards excellence.   He noted that the landscape plan for the 2008 oil change center also greatly exceeded the minimum requirements.  He added that, according to Ms. Ashbaugh, an excellent landscape plan does not include arborvitaes and white pines; he noted his agreement.   Mr. Whitney explained that there would not be much lawn area; the site would have a garden appearance with plantings everywhere possible except behind the building that no one can see where there will be a few trees.   He added that while the proposed landscape plan is quite aggressive, he noted that it can be revised/improved, if needed, to reach “excellence in landscaping” to obtain a waiver of the 50% requirement.

Mr. Whitney addressed parking noting that the site is difficult relative to configuration, such that it is challenging to make the building and parking work.  He noted that the same difficulties were realized with both aforementioned approvals for this site and it was necessary to go above 50% lot coverage.  He noted that he feels the request to go above 50% coverage is reasonable because a significant amount of the site runoff would be recharged back into the soil.  The pavement would not increase the site runoff and actually the runoff flowing to Route 44 would be reduced.  Mr. Whitney stated that the applicant requests that greater than 50% impervious coverage be permitted, as it has been in the past two approvals for this site.   The total parking required by the Zoning Regulations is 142 spaces (as shown on Sheet 2) and the amount of parking provided is 59 spaces.  The applicant feels the provided parking is adequate for the proposed restaurant use and is asking for a permanent deferment of the 10 spaces per 1,000 SF required by the Zoning Regulations.  Mr. Whitney explained that the front building (office use proposed) requires 5 spaces per 1,000 SF (967 SF building = 5 parking spaces).   He noted that there are three (3) different requirements for restaurant parking [one (1) parking space for two (2) employees; one (1) space for two (2) seats in restaurant; and additional parking of 10 spaces per 1,000 SF of gross SF of building].  He noted that the Commission is permitted to waive the third requirement.  He explained the reasons why the applicant feels the existing parking would be adequate: 
1)  The office (front building) would likely be closed at night when peak restaurant times occur, providing five (5) additional spaces; 
2)  The proposed restaurant is family oriented and families arrive in one (1) car, such that the maximum parking required under the Regulation would not be necessary; 
3)   Five (5) employee spaces are required but all employees arrive in one (1) van reducing the need for employee spaces;  
4)   There is a considerable amount of time that any restaurant is not filled to capacity such that the applicant feels that the proposed parking is more than is needed; and
5)   The applicant’s existing restaurant has 130 seats, more than the subject proposed with 98 seats.  The existing restaurant is located in a building that also has a pizza restaurant, a frozen yogurt store, and a Hawaiian barbeque; available parking in the immediate area for all 4 businesses is 61 spaces.  He noted that the parking area is very rarely full but when it is, all patrons are not going to the Japanese restaurant.  
Mr. Whitney explained that, based on the applicant’s seven (7) years of experience operating a restaurant larger than the current proposal, the proposed parking for the subject site is adequate for his needs.  
Mr. Whitney addressed connections to other sites noting that cross easements are proposed (language is shown on the plans) to adjacent properties, as has been done on previous approvals for this site.  He noted that at some point in the future the former Dakota Restaurant site will be redeveloped.  Currently there is a connection between the Dakota site and the Big Y/Walmart Plaza.  Future cross easements to adjacent sites would provide more parking opportunities for patrons of the proposed restaurant.  Mr. Whitney concluded his presentation and offered to answer any questions.
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s questions, Mr. Whitney confirmed that Mr. Lam, as owner, will be responsible for any business that occupies the front building.   Mr. Whitney clarified that the business to occupy the front building will not be related to the restaurant; there will be an office for the restaurant inside the restaurant building.  Mr. Whitney explained that the front building is an asset and therefore the owner does not wish to demolish it.  He noted that it would make a good office space for a small business. 
Mr. Fleischman commented that the front building is right on the road; it’s very visible and sticks out.  He noted his understanding of the building being an asset but commented that taking it down may be a way to enhance the landscaping and make the site more visibly appealing.
Mr. Whitney commented that things can be done to the front building to improve the aesthetics, adding that this can be discussed further.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Whitney confirmed that a certain portion of the restaurant business would be takeout.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that it might help to show the seating arrangement for the restaurant.  He commented that parking is important but also the flow of traffic into the site and asked whether it is known if the draw would be from the east or from the west; in any event there will be cars crossing traffic.   

Mr. Whitney explained that the applicant most likely hopes that the traffic would come from both directions and that we should assume this will be the case.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Whitney stated that Mr. Lam’s other restaurant is located in Torrington.  Mr. Armstrong asked for comparisons to the Torrington restaurant (size, number of customers, traffic, etc.).
Mr. Whitney displayed a floor plan for the Torrington location restaurant showing hibachi tables.  He noted that the times he has gone to this restaurant his group did not fill all the seats around the grill but noted there would be times when it was full.  He reiterated that the Torrington location is a larger restaurant with more seating.

In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Lam explained that the proposed restaurant would have four (4) or five (5) hibachi tables whereas the Torrington location has seven (7) hibachi tables.  Mr. Lam added that there will be focus on other sit down areas as well.  Mr. Whitney pointed out the locations of the regular seating areas in the Torrington location, which compromise about half of the total seating area.
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Lam confirmed that the proposal for the Avon restaurant is more regular tables than hibachi seating.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question about trees, Mr. Whitney provided a list of the proposed trees noting eight (8) Armstrong Maples, two (2) Dura Heat Birch, two (2) Shade master Honey Locust, two (2) Sweet Gum, two (2)  Sour Gum, two (2) Blood good Sycamore, nine (9) Green Pillar Oak, one (1) Blue Atlas Cedar, two (2) Norway Spruce, 13 Red Sentinel Maples, five (5) Eastern Red Bud,  six (6) Kousa Dogwood, and five (5) Japanese Snowball.  
Mrs. Harrop commented that the trees just noted are not evergreens; they’re mostly trees.   
Mr. Whitney noted that the proposed trees are deciduous.  

Mrs. Harrop asked if the employees coming to work in one van would be working all day or would there be a change of shift.   She noted that for a restaurant of this size it doesn’t seem like a lot of people working.
Mr. Lam explained that the first employees/staff would arrive in the morning but noted that another employee group comes in for the evening shift.  The first shift of employees is five (5) people who work from 11am to 7pm while the second shift employees would arrive around 5pm and stay until 8pm or later, depending on how busy the restaurant is.  Mr. Lam further explained that a chef and/or a manager would arrive with him in the morning and then the rest of the family would arrive at 4pm and stay to 8pm or closing.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that low impact development techniques (LID) are allowed to be used to cut down on impervious surfaces that could still be used as parking areas. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s questions, Mr. Whitney explained that an area of pervious pavers is proposed adding that the goal is to achieve a total impervious surface, excluding the pervious pavers, down to 60.0%.   He commented that it makes sense to put the pervious pavers in the front to reduce runoff to the street but noted that the location is not yet finalized.   Mr. Mahoney commented that sometimes the pervious pavers are used in areas that are less parked.  

Mr. Whitney agreed.  
Mr. Ladouceur asked where the parking and building entrance would be for takeout service, noting the narrowness of the parcel with proposed two-way traffic.  He noted handicap parking on both sides and the next available parking area is not close by.
Mr. Whitney explained that parking areas for takeout (west side of lot) would be designated near the proposed sidewalk located near the main entrance where a planter is proposed.  He noted that there would also be an entrance in the rear, from the rear parking lot, and a sidewalk (pervious pavers) is proposed there as well.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that parking spaces would be lost in the area where the easement connection to 225 West Main (former Dakota restaurant site) is shown/proposed.  
Mr. Whitney confirmed that 3 parking spaces would be lost.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he sees this connection as essential for those heading west to be able to utilize the traffic light.   He asked if more parking could be added to the direct backside of the front building and in front of the proposed porch, in anticipation of the aforementioned cut through connection.  The parking could be located such that the spaces face each of the existing buildings so that if/when the easement connection occurs no parking spaces are lost.
Mr. Whitney clarified that he could look at the suggested scenario but noted that it would increase even more the impervious surface, while the goal is to minimize it.   He explained that paving three (3) spaces in one area you lose three (3) spaces in another area to build a driveway connection that may never happen.  He pointed out that there were questions about where the easement connection would actually be located during the review of past applications for this site.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Whitney explained that he shows the easement in connection in two (2) locations to allow for possibilities depending on what happens when the former Dakota site is redeveloped.   He indicated that if the Town decides that two (2) connections are needed then it would happen and all the parking could be shared.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that parking could be shared as long as the former Dakota site doesn’t become another restaurant with an equal number of spaces that is also looking for a reduction in parking requirements.
Mr. Gentile commented that Mr. Lam’s assertion that there would be plenty of parking based on his restaurant experience in Torrington is his subjective opinion and asked for comparables to provide more objective.  He asked if Mr. Lam would object to fewer seats to begin with and then come back to the Commission for more seats once it has been determined that the parking will work. 
Mr. Whitney explained that the proposal is over a $1M investment and the applicant needs to know up front that he can have a certain size restaurant.        
Mr. Armstrong asked if there is something that the applicant would like to add to the rear building if the front building were to be eliminated.  The front building seems to detract a bit from the proposed restaurant in the back and also detracts from Avon’s perspective being located very close to the road.  He asked if a win/win opportunity exists.
Mr. Cappello noted that he likes the front building adding that driving down Route 44 all we see are parking areas and cars; it’s nice to see something else.  He commented that the building is old but it is an asset.  
Mr. Whitney indicated that he would like to present the applicant’s plans are for the building to make it more attractive.   The Commission was receptive. 
Mr. Cappello commented that the front building (office use) would not be used at night and the parking could be used for the restaurant at night, gaining five (5) or six 96) spaces.  
Mr. Mahoney asked how many parking spaces would really be gained by demolishing the front building.

Mr. Whitney explained that no parking spaces would be gained because parking spaces cannot be located where the building exists.  He noted that the idea is that there would be 59 spaces instead of 54, referencing Mr. Cappello’s comments that those spaces are most likely available to the restaurant during peak hours.
Mr. Armstrong opened the hearing for public comment.  

Jim Olson, abutting property owner, commented that they were recently opposed to the BMW dealership approved for the subject site because the property they own is a residential use and the Zoning Regulations say that they would get a “B” Bufferyard (35-foot landscaped area).  He noted that in the past they have tried to bend a little bit to adjacent property owners and it has come back to bite them.  At one point a fence was promised but was never put up.  A clear right-of-way was promised by the Midas shop which has been infringed multiple times and many complaints have been filed with the Town.  He commented that they haven’t wanted to yield on the bufferyard.  He noted that they ended up filing a suit/litigation and added that the reason that the BMW dealership isn’t there is because the court was going to look at it and say that there was precedent already in the past for a 35-foot bufferyard which they could not give us so that’s why there isn’t a BMW dealership there today.   That’s something that we would definitely like to make that point on.  The second question is about a business that serves alcohol located next a residential property adding that there is probably something in the Zoning Regulations on this.  
If there’s nothing in the Regulations maybe it has to do with granting a liquor license.  He noted that this has been a problem in the past for several applications for restaurants or bars that abut residential properties.  Traffic is another concern, crossing left and right at various times of day with a combination gas station/muffler dealership and the proposed restaurant that will draw a fair amount of traffic.  The restaurant is located on the south side of the road so dinner traffic will have to cross that and it’s also going to run into people trying to cut through Dakota’s because they want to avoid the light at the Walmart plaza.  He noted that this is going to be an issue for them as well and added that they have talked about this with traffic studies before.  The BMW dealership was only to be open until 5pm and now we’ve got extended hours of opening until 10pm at night – lighting, noise, and odors are also a concern.  He noted that a restaurant will be using exhaust fans and he doesn’t know what the plan is to abate that.  He commented that once before they had discussed a bufferyard and in order to have the gas station (formerly Nino’s) put in a back parking lot the Town required that they remediate that to allow us a “B” Bufferyard which is probably the basis for our case against New Country and that’s why they are not there now because they couldn’t afford to give us that 35-foot “B” Bufferyard.  Mr. Olson commented that they have to be a good neighbor in the past and it has come back to bite us so we’re gonna be unyielding on that point and at some point in time we’d like to see plan with that 35-foot bufferyard. 
Mr. Armstrong asked Mr. Olson if his property is up for sale and is it occupied.

Mr. Olson commented that the property is not currently occupied and it’s not for sale.
Mr. Armstrong noted that his recollection is that the bufferyard discussion/negotiation was with Nino’s Gas Station and not necessarily with the subject site. 

Mr. Olson commented that the parking lot at Nino’s was put in without zoning approval.  He noted that we protested the extension that was being asked for and they ended up having to yield and remediate part of the parking lot to give us a 35-foot bufferyard.
Mr. Armstrong pointed out that that buffer related to Nino’s and the Olson site but noted that he doesn’t think the aforementioned 35-foot bufferyard is between the Olson property and the subject site.  
Mr. Olson agreed but noted that it would have been for the prior application for the New Country BMW Dealership.  He noted that they didn’t care if they put in a dealership but they were looking for protection for their property based on the Zoning Regulations.
Mr. Mahoney asked Mr. Olson if his property was still zoned residential or if it is now zoned commercial.

Mr. Olson commented that it was occupied residentially prior to zoning in the Town because we’ve owned it for almost one hundred years so it is a grandfathered residential use.
Mr. Mahoney asked what the property is zoned right now on the Town Map.
Mr. Olson said he is not familiar with the Town zoning; it’s a CR zone so I would assume it’s probably CR but currently there’s a house on it, residential use.
Mr. Mahoney noted that if the house were to be sold it would be sold as a commercial area.
Mr. Olson commented if we were to sell it but it’s not for sale.

Dick McCall, 65 Lawrence Avenue, noted he has resided in Avon since 1970.   He communicated his concerns for added traffic on Route 44 noting the difficulty in trying to exit the subject site heading west and the proposed restaurant isn’t even open yet.   He noted that Lawrence Avenue has two (2) entrances/exits adding that he cannot utilize the west entrance/exit and must go to the traffic light at the east entrance/exit.  
In response to Mr. McCall’s question, Mr. Whitney explained that at this time the owner of the former Dakota restaurant (225 West Main Street) has not given permission for an easement connection to the subject site.

Mr. McCall commented that under current condition patrons of the proposed restaurant would be forced to exit onto Route 44 without a traffic light or a short cut; demolition derby waiting to happen.  He noted that parking appears very limited such that some may park in lawn areas or in the gas station.  Delivery trucks could increase the risks of collisions for added traffic and no traffic light.  

Robert Meyers, present on behalf of the property owners, Fred & Bonnie LLC, stated that Fred and Bonnie Bauer (owners) support the subject proposal. He explained that while the owners were skeptical at first, Mr. Lam has been thoroughly vetted and everything is in order.   Mr. Lam has expressed his sincerity through the contractual process and has posted a significant bond.   Mr. Meyers explained that it would benefit both Mr. Lam and the property owners if the Commission can provide some direction/feedback as suggested by Mr. Peck’s staff comments.  He added that if the Commission feels this is an approvable project, the applicant will move forward and the owner is ok with his property being tied up for some time.  However, he requested that if the Commission doesn’t feel this project is a good idea, to please convey that information tonight. 
Dave Olson, brother of Jim Olson and small business owner in Avon, commented that he is in favor of small business but noted his concerns for traffic with the subject proposal. He noted his hopes for success for the applicant but noted the high rate of failure for restaurants.  He commented that he likes the concept but the location is a problem, as it is a dangerous traffic situation for everyone including his family coming out of the right-of-way.  He noted that he has been in the restaurant business for 20 years. 
Mr. Whitney provided some clarifications explaining that both past applications for the oil change center and the BMW dealership did show a proposed 8-foot fence along with common property line between the subject site and the Olson site and also along the rear property line with the subject site and Pond Place.  He confirmed that the aforementioned fence is also shown on the subject plans adding that obviously it hasn’t been built yet as neither of the prior two approvals were constructed.   

Mr. Whitney addressed the bufferyard issue confirming that he is not an attorney but explained what was discussed at the public hearing for the BMW dealership.  He communicated his understanding of why the Commission chose not to require a 35-foot bufferyard.  The Zoning Regulations state that when a non-conforming use is discontinued for a period of time that the right to the use that predated zoning goes away.  He explained that the applicant for the BMW proposal submitted information/facts and figures as to when the house was abandoned and when the electricity was cut off to establish that the residential use of the Olson property had ceased a long time ago and therefore there was no requirement for a 35-foot bufferyard between two (2) commercial retail properties.  Mr. Whitney stated, with all due respect to Jim Olson, that he does not believe that the bufferyard was the reason that BMW decided not to move forward with the project.
Mr. Whitney addressed traffic noting that during the review of the BMW proposal there was much conversation with the residents of Lawrence Avenue.  He explained that the residents’ biggest concern is the queuing of traffic in front of the former Dakota site heading west to avoid the traffic light at the Big Y/Walmart plaza and cutting through the former Dakota site to utilize the driveway connector.   He further explained that this queue of traffic would line up in front of the western entrance to Lawrence Avenue.   He noted that motorists heading west and turning left into the subject site would not be blocking Lawrence Avenue.  Mr. Whitney explained additionally that the queuing and the inability of vehicles traveling east to turn into Lawrence Avenue is a result of the condition on the former Dakota site (225 West Main) and not the subject site (221 West Main).  
Mr. Fleischman commented that a queue going into the former Dakota site along with a queue turning left into the subject site would have impact on the overall traffic on Route 44.
Mr. Whitney noted his understanding and agreement but pointed out that the aforementioned scenario would not be blocking an entrance to Lawrence Avenue, adding that that was the concern of the Lawrence Avenue residents relative to the BMW proposal. 
Mr. Whitney concluded by acknowledging the high rate of restaurant failures but noted that he tried to establish the fact that Mr. Lam has a good track record, has considerable experience, and knows what he needs such that the subject site with the parking as proposed would meet those needs.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Whitney explained that the applicant would like to know that the Commission feels that the waiver of 10 spaces per 1,000 is reasonable; that an “excellence in landscaping” plan to allow impervious surface greater than 50% is found to be reasonable.  He clarified that the landscaping and impervious surface greater than 50% go hand in hand. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question on whether a waiver this large has ever been granted, 
Mr. Peck indicated that he didn’t know but added that he would be happy to answer any other questions the Commission may have.  He acknowledged that the requested waiver is sizeable but also acknowledged that the shape of the subject property makes it difficult.   He pointed out that it is not known at this time what will happen with the former Dakota site such that it could provide additional parking in the future or it may not.  He noted his understanding relative to concerns related to the proposed number of seats but also noted that the applicant has explained the financial considerations; the Commission needs to consider the proposal with the proposed number of seats (98).  
Mr. Mahoney asked if it would help to have some type of parking agreement in place now with the gas station (213 West Main) to allow parking in the rear.  He added, for example, 10 spaces in the parking lot behind the gas station site, as it is never full.    
Mr. Whitney commented that type of parking arrangement occurs all over.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that overall he feels that the landscaping helps but added that there appears to be as many people in favor of the front building as against it such that that issue would not sway the decision one way or another but added that he feels it advisable to provide information on proposed renovations to the front building so the Commission knows what it would look like.  He indicated that if some of the proposed 98 seats are booths then it’s going to be either 2, 4, or 6 people in the booth and they may all come in the same car or not but this translates to less than the maximum number of cars that are needed for that group.  Traffic on Route 44 is an issue but added that everything must be reviewed in totality.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the Commission can require the easement connection when the former Dakota site gets redeveloped.   Mr. Cappello commented that they need to know that the cut through/connection will be made at some point.
Mr. Armstrong noted his agreement that a possible parking agreement with the gas station (213 West Main) is a good idea as it would allow a cut through immediately.  
Mr. Mahoney commented that there is way more parking on the other side.  Mr. Armstrong concurred noting that either side would actually work.

Mr. Peck suggested that the Commission may hold a special meeting in early August to discuss the Town Center project and asked if this would give the applicant some time to obtain answers to some of the questions asked tonight.
Mr. Whitney confirmed that a special meeting in early August would be very helpful.

Mr. Gentile asked Mr. Whitney to provide comparables to other restaurants, adding that otherwise he will have to get the information himself.  He added that he doesn’t feel 
Mr. Whitney has actually adequately made his case for adequate parking based upon the applicant’s prior experience.  He noted that he needs more than that.  
Mr. Ladouceur noted, along with Joe’s comments, that in his mind the landscaped area and impervious areas are the easier of the three items in terms of looking at the unique site structure with what is being proposed, as there is only so many ways that everything can be put onto such a unique site.  He commented on the parking issue noting that he does have a restaurant in Torrington but its a different demographic it’s likely a different clientele so maybe their habits and needs are going to be different than Avon.  He noted he would like to see some comparables at least in the Farmington Valley; the Marketplace is one example even though it has shared parking.  If there are any standalones that are comparable; there is a new place in Simsbury that used to be the Green Tea.  He noted, for example, that if a restaurant has 100 seats and 35 parking spaces but no one is driving away and not going into the restaurant because of it; this type of information would be helpful.  
Mr. Gentile commented that he doesn’t know what you do about the traffic adding that it seems more dangerous trying to make a left out of the site crossing traffic than it would be to come up Route 44 and make a left into the site.  He suggested a right-turn only coming out of the site would reduce the risk of accidents.  He suggested doing what can be done to appease the Olsons with a buffer of some kind and the lighting so it doesn’t infringe upon their private property.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he thinks it would be helpful to submit information relative to the BMW dealership and the abandonment of the residential use.  He noted that he attended some of those public meetings (in the audience) and remembers that questions were asked about the property and it was listed for commercial sale.  Providing information would be helpful to rebut any requests that maybe the two parties can’t come to some mutual understanding on. 
Mr. Peck stated that the applicant needs to grant an extension of the public hearing to the September 12 meeting.

Mr. Whitney noted his understanding and willingness to grant such an extension.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that site plan approval requires that work begin within one (1) year and State Statute requires that the project be completed within five (5) years.   Mr. Ladouceur commented that given the history of the site several extensions have probably been granted for prior approvals but noted that he would be less inclined to vote to grant an extension in the future and would want to see the project move along quickly.  
Mr. Peck indicated that the last extension granted for the oil change center is still in effect at this time such that the site could become an oil change center tomorrow.  Mr. Meyers concurred. 

There were no further comments for Apps. #4842-43. 

Mr. Mahoney motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4842 to the next meeting, scheduled for September 12.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Ladouceur, received approval from Messrs Mahoney, Ladouceur, Cappello, Gentile, Armstrong, Fleischman, and Mrs. Harrop.

Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4843 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by 
Mr. Ladouceur, received approval from Messrs Mahoney, Ladouceur, Cappello, Gentile, Armstrong, Fleischman, and Mrs. Harrop. 
CT General Statutes  -  SB 922: An Act Concerning Temporary Healthcare Structures
Mr. Armstrong commented that SB 922 is also known as Public Act 17-155, relating to temporary healthcare structures. 
Mr. Peck distributed to the Commission a copy of the Statute relating to PA 17-155.  He explained that the Statute leaves a lot of unanswered questions such as how large the structures are, how they are put in place, and the time frame in which they must be approved.  He explained that the Town has the ability to “opt out” of the Statute; it’s a two step process such that both the Commission and the Town Council must hold public hearings.  Mr. Peck indicated that he believes that the Town can provide better opportunities for individuals needing this type of accommodation via the Accessory Apartment Regulation than is provided in this Statute.  He communicated his recommendation that the Accessory Apartment Regulation be reviewed and improved to provide the best opportunities for people needing this type of structure.  He further recommended that the Commission vote to “opt out” of PA 17-155.   

Mr. Armstrong opened the hearing for public comment; there were no comments.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck explained that legislation on this topic has talked about before but it never reached this point in the past.   He added that PA 17-155 goes into effect October 1, 2017, unless the Town opts out.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that PA 17-155 requires a bond to remove the structure once it is no longer needed.
Mr. Peck explained that there is no doubt that there is a need for accommodations for aging people and anyone with health conditions but reiterated that he believes the Town can do a better job utilizing our own Regulations.  
In response to a question from Linda Preysner, 25 Wagon Hill Lane, Mr. Armstrong commented that the structure can remain indefinitely as long as it is occupied.  Ms. Preysner commented that she thinks these structures are a good idea because some people invest a lot of money into a house addition that they can never recoup once the need is gone.
Mr. Mahoney commented that locating one of these structures may be as expensive as constructing a house addition when you consider the bond requirement.

Mr. Armstrong noted he did some research into the two (2) companies that provide these structures adding that the cost of a unit/structure can be $60,000, with added costs for delivery and placement of at least $10,000.  The structures can be leased for $1,300 per month but there are installation and removal costs estimated between $9,000 and $11,000.   He noted his agreement with Mr. Peck’s concerns with the Statute and his recommendations such that the Town can provide better options via our own Regulations.  He added that he thinks either a mobile home or an RV would also be permitted under this Statute, as the language is broad. 
Mr. Cappello commented that the setback requirements would also have to be abided by relative to placement of these structures. 
Mr. Armstrong noted that the rear and side yard setbacks stand but added that other residential requirements could not necessarily be enforced as this Statute permits the structures as a matter of right.   

Mr. Ladouceur commented that if the Commission opts out of PA 17-155 and, in turn, the Town Council also opts out that the Town is under no obligatory time frame to modify Avon’s Accessory Apartment Regulations.  Mr. Peck agreed.  Mr. Ladouceur further commented that if a person applied for a special exception asking to place such a structure on their property, via the Town’s existing Accessory Apartment Regulations, that the Commission could review such requests on a case by case basis as opposed to what the Statute proposes, a fast track no holds barred option that provides no opportunity for Town review.  Mr. Peck agreed.  Mr. Ladouceur noted his vote is to opt out.
Mr. Armstrong commented that the structure must also have its own water and sewer source and there are associated connection and assessment fees.  He noted his agreement that the Town can do a lot better with its own Regulations due to potential problems due to the wording of the Statute.   
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck explained that some communities are in favor of the Statute adding that it may be those areas that have trouble getting these things put in place when they come in but noted that the communities that he has talked to are taking the same approach as Avon, such that they believe they can provide much better options themselves.   

The public hearing for SB 922 (PA 17-155) was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mr. Fleischman seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4838 -   Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. H.3.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205, in an I Zone    
App. #4839 -
Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205 in an I Zone  
Mr. Armstrong indicated that the Commission finds that the Special Exception criteria contained in Section VIII have been met.

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve Apps. #4838 and #4839 subject to the following conditions:
1.
Brewery is approved to occupy 1,400 square feet of space.  Any changes/expansions require approval by the Commission prior to implementation.  

2.
Applicant shall provide final site plans to the Director of Planning, Building Official, and Fire Marshal prior to the approval/issuance of any building permits.  

3. 
Approval is for a seven (7) barrel brewing system with the sale of beer and permitted limited food service from up to two (2) food trucks per day.  Approval does not authorize a restaurant use.  Applicant shall seek further approval from the Commission for requests to increase brewing volume and/or a restaurant use.   

4. 
The sale of items related to the business, such as hats, T-Shirts and other retail articles is permitted.

5.
Applicant may be required to provide additional controls to reduce odors, as determined by the Commission and/or Director of Planning should a conclusion be made that complaints received are valid. 
Mr. Ladouceur seconded the motion that received unanimous approval
CT General Statutes  -  SB 922: An Act Concerning Temporary Healthcare Structures
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to opt out of SB 922, PA 17-155, an Act concerning Temporary Healthcare Structures.  
Mr. Armstrong noted that the Commission’s decision to “opt out” is based on the following factors, as well as all items just discussed,  and read into the record the following information:

1.  The Act affords too little time for the Commission and the other Town Agencies to act.  For example, a) the Act could require adoption of Regulations by October 1, 2017, to address issues of connection to water, sewer, and other utility systems; b) the Act requires action within 15 business days of submission, whereas this Commission generally meets monthly; and c) the Commission needs more time to determine the amount and conditions of any bond to ensure compliance.

2.  The Act, as worded, could result in substantially higher costs to applicants over modification of the primary residence.  For example, connection to a septic/sewer system could be very expensive and connection to a sewer system could result in additional costs associated with a benefit assessment, connection and use charges for the temporary healthcare structure.  The cost of providing water, electric, and heat to such structures could be similarly high.  Many residential properties in Avon are on private water wells and septic systems and many residential properties are also on public systems creating a unique situation.
3.  The definition of “temporary healthcare structure” could include mobile homes, RVs, and possible other structures.  It is noted that the American Planning Association, a proponent of the legislation, lists ECHO Cottages as a source of such structures buts its units describe 6 to 8 pilings to stabilize and anchor the structure to the ground and could be contrary to the Act, which prohibits attachment to permanent foundations.

4.
The Regulations of the Town of Avon allow, in most situations, the primary residence to be modified/expanded to accommodate  persons covered by this Act, most probably at a more economical cost and reducing utility connections and costs.  For example, the published cost of an ECHO Cottage is $59,875 plus delivery and installation.  ECHO does offer a monthly lease program at $1,300 but requires payment for installation and restoration which it estimates to run between $9,000 and $11,000.  However, Avon’s utility connections would likely increase this estimate by a substantial margin.  A renovation could be completed on the primary residence for a cost very likely below the acquisition cost of an ECHO Cottage.  If the temporary healthcare structure is removed after a few years, the owner has a significant loss.
5.
Further, Avon also has Regulations for Accessory Apartments which provide another alternative to the temporary healthcare structures.  This Regulation addresses some of the complications posed by the Act (e.g., bonds, utility costs, etc.) and could be amended to offer further improvements over the Act.

The motion was seconded by Mr. Gentile, including Mr. Armstrong’s comments, and received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status Update of Village Center Plans
Mr. Peck distributed copies of updated maps/plans to the Commission.  He noted that three (3) of the sheets are sketches (Phase 1, Sketch Study 1, 2, 3) prepared by Steve Cecil (architect and landscape architect) who is the developer’s new urban planner.  He added that Mr. Cecil was involved with the Town back in 2012 when the Avon Village Center project was being considered.   He explained that these sketches were reviewed by Town Staff at a meeting held on July 12.  He noted that four (4) of the sheets are drawings prepared with input from all consultants but primarily by Richter & Cegan, landscape architects.  He indicated that all four (4) sheets are for Phase ONE (four sheets of Schematic Design including Village Green and The Park).  Mr. Peck explained that 20 acres of “ the park” area is proposed to be given to the Town but there are a lot of wetlands in this area and a lot of activity proposed such that the activity area has been relocated to the center of The Village.  He added that some of these ideas are good but some of the ideas are still being questioned.   
Mr. Peck noted that these sketches and drawings have been shared with the peer review consultants who have discussed them with Mr. Cecil via telephone.   The peer review consultants have comments that they would like to present in the form of a sketch that shows their proposed adjustments to the original sketches/drawings.  He noted that because there was not time for this to occur before tonight’s meeting he suggested that the Commission hold a special meeting on August 8 to receive these recommendations.  Mr. Peck noted that this special meeting is important for the developer to receive input from the Commission on how to move forward.  He clarified that everything shown on the aforementioned sketches/drawings is subject to adjustment as the project evolves (i.e., building locations, size, etc.).  Mr. Peck referred to the “Design and Permitting Schedule dated 7/11/17” and noted that the next appointment that the developer has is an informal discussion with the Inland Wetlands Commission on September 5, 2017.   Mr. Peck recommended that the Commission review the aforementioned sketches and drawings and relay any questions/comments to him as soon as possible such that he can forward the information to the peer review consultants.   
The Commission unanimously agreed to hold a special meeting on Tuesday, August 8, 2017.
Mr. Peck reported that he is meeting with the developer tomorrow to discuss the status of the ongoing earth removal on Climax Road, adding that this area should be completed by the end of August.  He added that we should have information fairly soon relative to the next location/area of excavation, grading, and site planning. 
Roy David, President of the Farmington Valley Arts Center (FVAC) , asked if the aforementioned sketches relative to the Avon Village Center project are available to the public for review.  He noted that the FVAC owns both the building and the land around the building that is part of the plans for the Avon Village Center project.  
In response to Mr. David’s comments/concerns/questions, Mr. Peck clarified that there has been no motion to approve anything; the Commission merely voted to hold a special meeting on August 8.  He gave a copy of the sketch/drawing set to Mr. David.
Discussion on Possible Zoning Regulation Revisions - possible incentives for increased coverage set public hearing date for September 12, 2017
Mr. Peck distributed language relative to possible expansion of structures depending on conformance to sustainability guidelines and goals.    He introduced Kimmy Bucaccio (sitting in the audience) noting that she is majoring in sustainability at the University of Florida and interning in the Planning Department for the summer.   He noted that Kimmy has been very helpful in tweaking the language for the proposed regulation changes.  Mr. Peck suggested scheduling a public hearing for September 12 to consider the proposed changes.    
The Commission unanimously agreed that a public hearing could be scheduled for September 12.  
Mr. Peck explained that a vote does not have to take place on September 12 and the hearing could be continued if the Commission wishes further review.  He pointed out that granting additional coverage is a serious matter and the Commission has much latitude and discretion in this regard; any proposal would have to be pretty special to overcome coverage requirements.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC

Planning and Community Development

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on July 18, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4838 -   Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. H.3.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205, in an I Zone    Approved with Conditions

App. #4839 -
Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205 in an I Zone  Approved with Conditions

CT General Statutes  -  SB 922: An Act Concerning Temporary Healthcare Structures   The Planning and Zoning Commission voted to “opt out” of Public Act 17-155

Dated at Avon this 19th day of July, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

